MASTER AGREEMENT

BETWEEN THE

WALLED LAKE CONSOLIDATED SCHOOL DISTRICT BOARD OF EDUCATION

AND THE

WALLED LAKE PARAEDUCATORS ASSOCIATION, MEA-NEA

2015 - 2016

MASTER AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE

WALLED LAKE CONSOLIDATED SCHOOL DISTRICT BOARD OF EDUCATION AND THE WALLED LAKE PARAEDUCATORS ASSOCIATION, MEA-NEA

This Agreement entered into this 6th day of August, 2015, by and between the Board of Education of the Walled Lake Consolidated School District, County of Oakland, Michigan, hereinafter called the "Board" and the Walled Lake Paraeducators Association, MEA-NEA, hereinafter called the "Association".

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, the Board has a statutory obligation, pursuant to Act 379 of the Michigan Public Acts of 1965, as amended, to bargain with the Association as the representative of its personnel with respect to hours, wages, and terms and conditions of employment, in consideration of the following mutual covenants, it is hereby agreed as follows:

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE I - RECOGNITION	1
ARTICLE II - DUES AND PAYROLL DEDUCTIONS	2
ARTICLE III - RIGHTS OF THE BOARD	3
ARTICLE IV - ASSOCIATION RIGHTS	5
ARTICLE V - LABOR-MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE	6
ARTICLE VI - PROBATION	7
ARTICLE VII - RESIGNATION AND RETIREMENT	8
ARTICLE VIII - HOLIDAYS AND VACATIONS	10
ARTICLE IX - LEAVES OF ABSENCE	13
ARTICLE X - MEDICAL EXAMINATION	20
ARTICLE XI - VACANCIES, TRANSFERS, PROMOTIONS	21
ARTICLE XII - DISCIPLINE, DEMOTION, DISCHARGE	23
ARTICLE XIII - SENIORITY, LAYOFF AND RECALL	24
ARTICLE XIV - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	27
ARTICLE XV - MISCELLANEOUS	31
ARTICLE XVI - HOURS OF WORK	32
ARTICLE XVII - CONTINUITY OF OPERATIONS/CONFORMITY TO LAW	35
ARTICLE XVIII - EMPLOYEE EVALUATIONS	36
ARTICLE XIX - EMPLOYEE RIGHTS	37
ARTICLE XX - TRANSPORTATION PROVISIONS	38
ARTICLE XXI - PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT	
ARTICLE XXII - FRINGE BENEFITS	44
ARTICLE XXIII-COMPENSATION AND CLASSIFICATION	52
ARTICLE XXIV - DURATION OF AGREEMENT	53
APPENDIX A - APPRAISAL OF EMPLOYEE PERFORMANCE	54
APPENDIX B - ADDITIONAL CALENDAR DAYS	56
APPENDIX C - PERSONNEL FLOW CHART	57
Letter of Understanding	58

ARTICLE I - RECOGNITION

- A. The Board hereby recognizes the Association as the exclusive bargaining representative as defined in Section II of Act 379, Public Acts of 1965 as amended, for all full-time and regularly scheduled part-time paraeducator personnel excluding coordinators, substitutes, latchkey employees and all other employees. All personnel represented by the Association in the above-defined bargaining unit shall, unless otherwise indicated, hereinafter be referred to as "Paraeducators".
- B. The Board agrees not to negotiate with any organization other than the Association for the duration of this Agreement.
- C. Unless otherwise indicated, use of the term "employee" when used hereinafter in this Agreement shall refer to all members of the above defined bargaining unit. Full-time, half-time and part-time employees are defined as follows:
 - 1. Full-Time Employees Employees who are scheduled to work in one job/assignment six (6) hours or more per day and a five (5) day workweek.
 - 2. Half-Time Employees Employees who are scheduled to work in one job/assignment 3.0 to 5.9 hours per day and a five (5) day workweek.
 - 3. Part-Time Employees Employees who are scheduled to work in one job/assignment less than three (3) hours per day.

ARTICLE II - DUES AND PAYROLL DEDUCTIONS

On or before October of each school year, the District will provide the Association with a list of all Paraeducators by location, their position and the number of hours worked per week.

ARTICLE III - RIGHTS OF THE BOARD

- A. It is expressly agreed that all rights which ordinarily vest in and have been exercised by the Board, except those which are clearly and expressly relinquished herein by the Board, shall continue to vest exclusively in and be exercised exclusively by the Board without prior negotiations with the Association as to the taking of action during the term of this Agreement. Such rights shall include, by way of illustration and not by way of limitation the right to:
 - 1. Manage and control its business, its equipment, and its operations and to direct the working forces and affairs of the school district;
 - Continue its rights, policies, and practices of assignment and direction of its personnel, to determine qualifications and the conditions for continued employment, determine the number of personnel and the scheduling of all the foregoing, but not in conflict with the specific provisions of this Agreement; and the right to establish, modify or change any work or business or school hours or days;
 - 3. The right to direct the working forces, including the right to hire, promote, suspend, and discharge employees, transfer employees, assign work or duties to employees, including hours of work, working schedules and overtime work, determine the size of the work force and to lay off employees, but not in conflict with the provisions of this Agreement.
 - 4. Determine the services, supplies, and equipment necessary to continue its operations and to determine all methods and means of distributing, disseminating, and/or selling its services, methods, schedules and standards of operation, the means, methods, and processes of carrying on the work including automation or contracting thereof or changes therein, the institution of new and/or improved methods of changes therein;
 - 5. Adopt reasonable rules and regulations, maintain order and efficiency of all operations, and to establish standards of efficiency and competence;
 - 6. Determine the qualifications of employees, including physical conditions;
 - 7. Determine the number and location or relocation of its facilities, including the establishment or relocations of new schools, buildings, departments, divisions or subdivisions thereof and the relocation or closing of offices, departments, divisions or subdivisions, buildings or other facilities;
 - 8. Determine the placement of operations, production, service, maintenance or distribution of work, and the source of materials and supplies;
 - 9. Determine the financial policies, including all accounting procedures and all matters pertaining to public relations;

RIGHTS OF THE BOARD (Cont)

- 10. Determine the size of the management organization, its functions, authority, amount of supervision and table of organizations, provided that the Board shall not abridge any rights of employees as specifically provided for in this Agreement;
- 11. Determine the policy affecting the selection, testing or training of employees provided that such selection shall be based upon lawful criteria.

The above are not to be interpreted as abridging or conflicting with any specific provision of this Agreement.

- B. The matters contained in this Agreement and/or the exercise of any such rights of the Board are not subject to further negotiations between the parties during the term of this Agreement.
- C. The exercise of the foregoing powers, rights, authority, duties and responsibilities by the Board, the adoption of policies, rules, regulations, and the practices in furtherance thereof, and the use of judgment and discretion in connection therewith shall be limited only by the specific and express terms of this Agreement, and then only to the extent such specific and express terms are in conformance with the Constitution and laws of the State of Michigan or any other national, state, county, district or local regulations as they pertain to conducting the affairs of the Board.

ARTICLE IV - ASSOCIATION RIGHTS

- A. The cost of reproducing the contract will be paid by the School Board. A copy of the contract will be given to each person as they are employed and to all those already employed with the District. Twenty-five (25) copies of the contract will be supplied to the Association as soon as they are printed.
- B. There will be a bulletin board designated within each work site on which the Association may place Association information.
- C. The Board shall grant the Association use of school buildings for Association meetings. The use of these buildings shall be at reasonable hours, which is defined as times other than when students are in attendance during the formal school day. Any use of the buildings shall be governed by Board Policy.
- D. The Board agrees to make available to the Association information necessary for representation of their membership as required by the Public Employment Relations Act. Additional information may be made available to the Association by the exercise of their rights under the "Freedom of Information Act". Request for information under the Freedom of Information Act will be made available to the Association in accordance with the established Board Policy.
- E. No employee shall be prevented from wearing insignia, pins or other identification of membership in the Association whether on or off school premises.
- F. 1. The Board shall provide a total of fourteen (14) days of the contracted school year for use by the Association for business purposes. No individual may use more than three (3) days except for the Association President who, in addition to his/her release time, may use up to five (5) days if necessary. These days shall not be charged against the individual's accumulated leave time. Unused Association leave days may accumulate up to four (4) days for each year of the contract.
 - 2. The Association President shall make requests for the use of these days to the Superintendent or designee in writing at least seven (7) school days in advance of the release day. The Association shall be responsible for the full cost of the substitute's wages when a substitute is used. Only one employee from each classification will be released on the same day if work and staffing needs of the District cannot be met.
- G. The Board agrees to release the President of the Association from his/her job responsibilities for one-half a normally scheduled work day every other week during the school year without loss of pay, benefits, seniority or other benefits provided for in the Master Agreement or by law. The bi-weekly one-half day of release time is non-cumulative and must be used on the designated day established by the parties at the start of each school year. The notice provisions of section F(2) above shall apply to the President's use of Association release time.

Since the WLPA President performs services which are of value to both WLPA and the Board, the board accepts the foregoing as reimbursement for payment of these items referred to in MCLA 38.1371(5)(B).

ARTICLE V - LABOR-MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

- A. Both parties agree to the establishment of a Labor-Management Committee to exchange information and ideas between employees and the District.
- B. The Committee shall consist of up to three (3) employees from the Bargaining Unit and up to three (3) Management personnel, to be selected by the respective parties.
- C. There shall be no contract negotiations at any meeting of the Labor-Management Committee.
- D. The Labor-Management Committee (or any meetings or discussions held in connection therewith), shall not be part of the grievance procedure.
- E. The Committee shall govern itself (i.e., rules and procedures) by consensus of the Committee members.

ARTICLE VI - PROBATION

- A. New employees will be placed on probation for forty-five (45) paid work days during which time the Board shall have the sole right at any time to discharge, discipline, transfer, demote, or layoff said employees for any reason, without regard to the provisions of this Agreement, and no grievance shall arise therefrom. Date of employment, holiday pay and vacation accrual will begin as of the first day of the probation period provided the employee successfully completes his/her probation.
- B. Probationary employees shall receive sick days on the same basis as all other employees with the understanding that no paid sick days can be utilized during the probationary period.
- C. The District may at its discretion, extend the probationary period for twenty (20) paid work days if they deem this advisable.
- D. The District shall, upon recommendation of the immediate supervisor, have the final authority for determining if a new employee's work has been satisfactory or unsatisfactory during the probationary period.
- E. The Association will be notified whenever a new employee has completed a successful probationary period.

ARTICLE VII - RESIGNATION AND RETIREMENT

A. Resignation

- 1. Employees desiring to leave the employ of the school are required to give two (2) weeks written notice of such intent to the Director of Personnel. Failure to do so will result in such employee losing credit for service time for pay purposes and vacation time should the employee be rehired at a later date. Failure to notify will also result in loss of pay for unused sick days as described in Section C of this Article.
- 2. Vacation pay will be forfeited by any employee who resigns without giving the Director of Personnel at least two (2) weeks notice or who is dismissed prior to June 30th of any year. Should an employee leave by giving due notice, or should an employee be laid off because of reduction of staff, such employee will receive pay prorated according to how much vacation time he/she has accumulated.

B. Retirement

An employee who retires from the Walled Lake Schools (meaning the employee is eligible to draw monies from the Michigan Public School Employees Retirement System) and who has fifty (50) or more unused sick days prior to the calculations described in Section C below, shall receive an additional One Hundred (\$100) Dollar bonus added to the benefits described in Section C of this Article. All monies payable upon retirement will be paid via the Board of Education approved Special Pay Plan, subject to the limitations of the Plan.

- C. 1. After five (5) years of consecutive service, as defined in three (3) below, as an employee and upon resigning, or retirement, pay for one-half of the unused sick days, not to exceed fifty (50) days will be given to the employee. Upon death of an employee, regardless of length of service, the employee's estate will receive pay for one-half of his/her unused sick days, not to exceed fifty (50) days, provided he/she was an employee of the school District at the time of death.
 - 2. After ten (10) years of consecutive service, as defined in three (3) below, as an employee and upon resignation or retirement, pay for one-half of the unused sick days, not to exceed sixty (60) days, will be given the employee. Upon death of an employee, regardless of length of service, the employee's estate will receive pay for one-half of his/her unused sick days, not to exceed sixty (60) days, provided he/she was an employee of the District at the time of death.

<u>ARTICLE VII - RESIGNATION AND RETIREMENT</u> (Cont)

- 3. In this instance "consecutive service" means continuous employment other than personal illness or FMLA and no more than one (1) break in service. Consecutive service will only include time counted towards seniority, i.e. unpaid leaves of absence will not count toward the five (5) or ten (10) years of service unless the employee is on an approved medical leave of absence up to ninety (90) days.
- 4. All monies payable upon retirement will be paid via the Board of Education approved Special Pay Plan, subject to the limitations of the Plan.
- D. An employee with ten (10) years of consecutive service, as defined in three (3) above, within the bargaining unit who retires shall be provided severance pay in the amount of one hundred fifty (\$150) dollars per year of service not to exceed three thousand (\$3,000) dollars. Retirement for the purposes of this section means retiring employee who is eligible to draw monies from the Michigan Public School Employees Retirement System. All monies payable upon retirement will be paid via the Board of Education approved Special Pay Plan, subject to the limitations of the Plan.

ARTICLE VIII - HOLIDAYS AND VACATIONS

A. Holidays

1. The following days shall be recognized as paid holidays:

July 4 Day after Christmas
Labor Day New Year's Eve
Thanksgiving Day New Year's Day
Day after Thanksgiving Good Friday

Christmas Eve Easter Monday (see below)

Christmas Day Memorial Day

Easter Monday to be taken as a floating holiday each year during winter, mid winter, or spring break with approval of supervisor.

- 2. All paraeducators are paid for the holidays as listed above which occur during their scheduled work year. In instances where the paraeducators work different hours on different days, the value of the holiday pay will be based on the paraeducators' total weekly hours divided by five (Daily Hours).
- 3. In order to receive compensation for a paid holiday, the paraeducator must work the scheduled day before and after the holiday, unless the employee is on funeral leave, an approved paid vacation, or a doctor's excuse is presented to substantiate that the employee is on a previously scheduled medical leave of absence. If, due to extenuating circumstances, the paraeducator does not work the scheduled day before and/or after the holiday, she/he shall not be penalized so long as prior notice has been given to his/her immediate supervisor. Administration has the right to request verification of such extenuating circumstances.
- 4. During any school holiday (when school is not in session) that is not provided to the paraeducators under the above schedule, the paraeducator will take a vacation day, personal business day or dock day. This provision shall apply to all days over winter break, mid-winter break and spring break that are not listed as holidays above. When known, such school holidays will be provided to the paraeducators at the time they receive their calendars for the year.
- 5. A holiday which falls on a Sunday will be taken on the following Monday and a holiday falling on a Saturday will be taken the preceding Friday.

B. Vacations

1. a. All fulltime employees scheduled to work in one job/assignment six (6) hours or more per day, 5-day work week with a work calendar of at least 249 days will receive vacation benefits according to the following schedule. For purposes of this article, "work calendar" shall be defined as scheduled working days, minus paid holidays. The number of days used as the basis for figuring the work calendar will reflect the actual number of workdays, including vacation days in the current year. Vacation days accrue each fiscal year, to be taken the following fiscal year.

ARTICLE VIII - HOLIDAYS AND VACATIONS (Cont)

- b. All fulltime paraeducators with a work calendar less than 249 days will receive vacation pay at the end of the school year based on the following schedule, on a pro rata basis, equal to the fraction her/his work calendar bears to 249 days.
- c. Vacation days will be calculated for all days worked from July 1 through June 30 each year. Only those days that are part of the regular schedule and scheduled prior to July 1 each year will be used in the calculation of vacation days based on Section B of Article VIII.

2. <u>Year of Employment</u> No. of Days Vacation

1st year	Prorated based on 10 days
2nd-4th year	10 days
5th year	12 days
6th year	13 days
7th year	14 days
8th year	15 days
9th year	16 days
10th year	17 days
11th year	18 days
12th year	19 days
13th year or more	20 days

- 3. Any paraeducator who enters the bargaining unit who has previously been employed by the Walled Lake Consolidated Schools with no break in service and who had vacation benefits in the previous position, shall have no fewer vacation days than she/he had in the previous position.
- 4. Year round employees may carry over a maximum of three (3) unused days or receive pay for no more than five (5) unused vacation days at the end of any fiscal year. Employees must notify the District in writing by June 1 of the intent to carry over unused vacation days. The combination of carry over days and pay for unused days shall be no more than five (5) days.
- C. School year paraeducators must take vacations during non-school time. In the case of an emergency or extenuating circumstances, school time can be taken for vacations with the written approval of the Director of Personnel. Unused vacation pay will be received at the end of the school year. School year paraeducators may carry over a maximum of three (3) unused vacation days and must notify the District in writing by June 1 of the intent to carry over days. Such days will be deducted from the pay of unused vacation days.
- D. Paraeducators are permitted, whenever practical, to choose either a split or an entire vacation as approved by the immediate supervisor.

ARTICLE VIII - HOLIDAYS AND VACATIONS (Cont)

- E. Holidays occurring during the vacation period shall not be charged against the vacation allowance. In order to receive compensation for a paid vacation, a paraeducator must work the scheduled day before and after the vacation unless that day(s) is a holiday, or the employee is on funeral leave. If, due to extenuating circumstances, the paraeducator does not work the scheduled day before and/or after a vacation day, she/he shall not be penalized so long as prior notice has been given to his/her immediate supervisor. Administration has the right to request verification of such extenuating circumstances.
- F. Upon resignation, termination of service, or transfer to a position requiring fewer or more working hours or weeks of employment, employees shall receive any unused vacation (the following pay period) at the rate of pay received by them at the time it was earned provided such a resignation or termination is in accordance with this agreement.
- G. In instances where paraeducators work different hours on different days, the value of vacation and sick days shall be equal to the actual hours worked each day of the scheduled work day.

ARTICLE IX - LEAVES OF ABSENCE

PAID

- A. 1. Each full year non-probationary employee scheduled for 249 days and not on an unpaid leave shall be credited with twelve (12) sick leave days at the beginning of each work year. Each full year non-probationary employee scheduled to work less than 249 days but more than a school year employee and not on an unpaid leave shall be credited with eleven (11) sick leave days at the beginning of each work year. Each non-probationary school year employee not on an unpaid leave shall be credited with ten (10) sick days. Probationary employees who successfully complete their probationary period after the start of the work year shall be credited with a pro-rata number of sick leave days at the beginning of their non-probationary period. Employees who return from an unpaid leave, except workers compensation leave, shall have their sick leave days pro-rated and be credited with that number of days when they receive their first paycheck of the fiscal year.
 - 2. Total sick day accumulation will be unlimited. Sick leave may be used for personal illness or illness or death in the immediate family of the employee. Before payment for sick leave is made, the school administration has the right to request a doctor's statement to verify illness should it be deemed necessary. A sick leave day will be the same as an employee's regularly scheduled work day for purposes of accrual and use and payment will be the same as the hours scheduled to be worked on the day of absence. Immediate family shall mean mother, father, sister, brother, child, spouse, mother-in-law, father-in-law, grandchild and grandparents.
- B. 1. Personal Business Days Two (2) days of sick leave each year may be used as personal business days. One (1) day may be used at the employee's discretion, within the parameters listed below, and one (1) day is to be used only for matters that cannot be taken care of outside of working hours, such as legal matters, mechanical breakdown of transportation or home utilities (furnace, well, pump, etc.) with the administration having the authority to approve or disapprove one (1) of the two (2) days based on the need as presented by the employee.
 - 2. A third personal business day will be granted, using the employee's existing sick leave bank, that can only be used on Martin Luther King holiday.
 - 3. All requests must be in writing; except when an emergency situation prevails, approval may be obtained by telephone from the immediate supervisor, with a follow up letter stating the date and reason for being off.
 - 4. Written requests for the day off must be received in the office of the employee's immediate supervisor at least three (3) days before the day the employee wishes to be off.

- 5. Requests for any personal business day will be granted only when there is a sufficient number of employees to cover the workload.
- 6. The day before and the day after a paid holiday or a scheduled vacation day cannot be used as a personal business day.
- 7. A personal business day cannot be used during the first five (5) student days and the last five (5) student days of the school year.
- 8. Up to two (2) personal business days may be used during the scheduled school breaks as outlined in Article VIII, Section A (4). Except as outlined in #2 above, an employee shall be limited to no more than two (2) personal business days each year.
- C. An employee may request to use vacation days as sick leave days after his/her personal accumulation has been expended with proper request to the Director of Personnel. An employee may elect to not use sick leave days by written notification to the Business Office in order to qualify for short or long term disability benefits.
- D. 1. When an employee is on leave due to sickness or injury, (including a worker's compensation leave) the employee may return to the same position held prior to the leave provided that he/she returns to work before ninety (90) working days have lapsed following the last day of the employee's paid leave. For purposes of this section, in the event an employee returns to work but does not work at least fifteen (15) work days before going on leave again for the same condition, sickness or injury, the count for the ninety (90) work day period shall recommence where it left off as of the first date of the new leave period, as if the employee had not returned to work.
 - 2. An employee on a non-medical leave of absence shall return to his/her position only if the unpaid leave is for sixty (60) working days or less.
 - 3. Employees (except transportation paraeducators) who lose the right to their prior position and are able to return to work will be placed in the first vacant position in their prior classification for which they are qualified.
 - 4. A transportation paraeducator, who loses his/her run, will upon return to work, be placed on the top of the substitute list until s/he secures a regular position based on seniority.
- E. An unpaid military leave of absence shall be granted to any employee who shall be inducted, or shall enlist, for active or reserve military duty in any branch of the Armed Services of the United States for non-voluntary activities as ordered by the military. Up to two (2) years of credit on the salary schedule shall be granted for such experience and

seniority shall accrue during this period. Further, the Board will provide Board paid health insurance to those Paraeducators called up for military service in the following manner: Depending on the date of call-up the Paraeducator will receive a minimum of one month coverage. The Paraeducator will then be covered (if eligible) by the MESSA military coverage program for three months to one year. Then the Board will match that coverage, however, in no case will a Paraeducator receive less than seven (7) months coverage. Should the Paraeducator still be in active duty status upon the end of this coverage, the Board and Association will meet to consider all options, with the goal being to provide full coverage to the Paraeducator while on active duty. This credit for military experience is only available to those Walled Lake Paraeducators who shall have their Walled Lake employment interrupted by military service.

F. Bereavement Leave - Employees are entitled to leave with pay in the following cases without charge to his/her sick or personal business leave bank: death in the immediate family of the employee and/or spouse, or the death of a person residing in the same household as the employee, for a period not to exceed three (3) days.

Immediate family shall mean mother, father, brother, sister, mother-in-law, father-in-law, brother-in-law, sister-in-law, grandchild, grandparents, son-in-law, daughter-in-law. Additional time beyond three (3) days for death in the immediate family, if granted by the Director of Personnel, will be charged to sick leave. In the case of death of a paraeducator's spouse or child, the parapro will be granted, upon request, up to one (1) week (5 working days) leave without the loss of pay or leave days.

Time shall be allowed to attend the funeral of a person whose relationship to the paraeducator warrants such attendance. The release from work shall be subject to the immediate supervisor's approval. The day lost will be deducted from leave accumulation.

Death in the immediate family of the employee and/or spouse or the death of a person in the same household as the employee. The employer has the right to request/and receive verification of residence of an individual residing in the household.

The amount of pay given when an employee is absent due to be reavement shall be based on the employee's regular hours and rate of pay.

- G. Jury Duty An employee who is called to jury duty shall receive the difference between his/her regular salary and the jury stipend with no loss of accumulated leave for each day he/she serves on the jury and on which he/she would have otherwise been scheduled to work. Any day an employee is not called to jury duty, he/she will report to work.
- H. As soon as possible, an employee should contact his/her building principal or designated person when he/she is going to be absent from work. This should be done in ample time to allow the principal or designated person to secure a substitute. Should the employee fail to notify either his/her principal or designated person that he/she will be absent from work, he/she will not receive a salary for the days he/she is absent from work without

prior notification. It is realized that in some cases there may be extenuating circumstances that would prevent proper notification. In such cases, the immediate supervisor, together with the Director of Labor and Employee Services will decide whether payment of salary should be made.

I. Personal Leaves - On the first day of student attendance in the beginning of the school year, paid personal leave days shall only be granted in cases of emergency.

UNPAID

- J. A leave of absence without pay may be granted to any employee at the discretion of the Board. Employees on unpaid non-medical leaves will have their seniority frozen and seniority will not accrue while the employee is on an unpaid leave.
- K. Employees on leave shall accrue experience credit as usual for wage increments if on an unpaid leave for less than one-half of his/her scheduled work year.

L. Family and Medical Leave

- 1. All eligible employees shall be provided up to twelve (12) weeks of family and medical leave during any rolling twelve (12) month period in accordance with the Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993 (FMLA). The leave may be paid, unpaid or a combination of paid and unpaid, depending on the circumstances and as specified in this Section. Such leave will be granted only for one or more of the following reasons:
 - a. For the birth of a child and in order to care for that child, provided that the leave is requested and taken before the child's first birthday.
 - b. For the adoption of a child or the placement of a foster child in the employee's home, provided that the leave is taken within twelve (12) months of the adoption or placement.
 - c. To care for a spouse, child or parent who has a serious health condition.
 - d. Due to the employee's own serious health condition.

2. Eligibility Requirements:

a. In order to be eligible for a family and medical leave, an employee must be employed by the District for at least twelve (12) months prior to the commencement of the leave <u>and</u> must have worked at least 1250 hours during that prior twelve (12) month period.

- b. All requests for family or medical leave must be submitted in writing to the Personnel Department at least 30 days prior to commencement of such leave, except where the need for the leave is not foreseeable and 30 days notice is not possible and in that event, notice shall be given as soon as is practicable.
- c. If an employee fails to provide thirty (30) days notice for a foreseeable leave with no reasonable excuse for the delay, the leave request may be denied until at least thirty (30) days from the date the District receives proper notice.
- d. Where the necessity for leave is due to the serious health condition of a family member (as defined in Paragraph 1 of this Section) or the employee, and is foreseeable based on planned medical treatment, the employee must make a reasonable effort to schedule the treatment so as not to unduly disrupt the work schedule or operations of the District.
- 3. All requests must set forth specific reasons for the requested leave. A request based upon a serious health condition of a family member or the employee must be supported by written certification of a reputable physician or health care provider. Such certification must be provided to the Personnel Department within fifteen (15) days of the request, if possible, or the employee must provide a reasonable explanation for the delay. Failure to provide certification may result in a denial of leave. The written medical certification must contain the following:
 - a. The date the serious health condition began.
 - b. The expected duration.
 - c. The appropriate medical facts regarding the condition, the diagnosis and a brief statement of treatment.
 - d. If the leave is for the care of a spouse, child or parent, the certification must include a statement that the patient requires assistance and that the employee is necessary to provide such assistance as well as an estimate of the amount of time such need will continue.
 - e. If the leave is based upon the employee's own serious health condition, the certification must include a statement that the employee is unable to perform work of any kind or a statement that the employee is unable to perform the essential functions of the employee's position.
- 4. A family and medical leave may be used intermittently or on a reduced schedule if leave is taken to care for a spouse, child or parent or due to employee's own serious health condition. Prior to taking leave, the employee should try to reach agreement with the Personnel Department regarding the time for intermittent

leave or working of a reduced schedule. If this is not possible, then the employee must prove that the use of the leave is medically necessary and the District may require certification of the medical necessity. The District may temporarily transfer an employee to an available alternative position with equivalent pay and benefits if the alternative position would better accommodate (or even eliminate the need for) intermittent leave or a reduced schedule.

- 5. A family or medical leave under this Section is an unpaid leave. However, if the employee has any available accrued paid leave (vacation time and sick leave time) the employee must first use all paid leave time. Once all paid leave time is used; the remainder of the twelve (12) weeks of leave will be unpaid.
- 6. While an employee is on leave, the District will continue the employee's health benefits during the leave at the same level and under the same conditions as if the employee had continued to work. If the employee chooses not to return to work for reasons other than a continued serious health condition, the District will require the employee to reimburse the District the amount it paid for the employee's health insurance premium during the leave period. For employees obligated to pay a portion of the insurance premium through payroll deduction, all such payments shall be made directly to the Business Office no later than the 25th of the month for insurance coverage for the subsequent month. In the event an employee fails to make such direct payments and the District makes such payments on their behalf, the employee will be obligated to reimburse the District as soon as possible after the leave for all such amounts.
- M. <u>Illness or Disability Leave</u>. Following the termination of a leave of absence under Section K above, up to an additional nine (9) months of leave (or up to twelve (12) months for non-probationary employees not eligible for leaves under Section K above), without pay, without accrual of leave days or benefits and without loss of seniority shall be granted to an employee who is unable to work because of continued illness or disability and who has exhausted all sick leave available. Seniority shall accrue for the duration of such illness or disability up to a one (1) year period, but without the accrual of additional leave days or benefits. A second year of leave may be granted at the discretion of the Board, however, seniority shall not accrue during this time period.
- N. <u>Childbearing/Child Caring Leave</u>. Following the termination of a leave of absence under Section L above, up to an additional nine (9) months of leave (or up to twelve (12) months for non-probationary employees not eligible for leaves under Section K above), without pay, without accrual of leave days or benefits and without loss of seniority, for the purpose of continued child caring shall be granted to an employee provided a written request was submitted to the Personnel Department at least thirty (30) calendar days prior to the commencement of the leave. A second year of leave shall be granted upon request, however seniority shall not accrue during this time period.
- O. In all leaves set forth above, except Section L leaves, accumulated leave days at the time of leave shall be maintained.

P. Except as set forth in Section L above, an employee may continue his/her health insurance benefits while on an unpaid leave by making arrangements with the Business Office to prepay monthly individual group rate premiums.

ARTICLE X - MEDICAL EXAMINATION

- A. The Board may, at its discretion, require that employees submit to physical and mental tests and examinations by a Board-appointed doctor when such tests and examinations are considered to be of value to the Board in maintaining a capable work force, employee health and safety, etc., provided however, that the Board will pay the cost of such tests and examinations. The reports of such tests and examinations will be provided to the Board by the employee.
- B. If the physician reports that the employee is unqualified to perform his/her duties, the employee shall be required to take a mandatory medical leave of absence.
- C. The Board may, at its discretion, require an employee who loses time from work because of illness or injury, or is on a voluntary or mandatory medical leave of absence, to submit to physical and medical tests or examinations by a Board-appointed doctor for purposes of determining whether an employee is qualified to return to work.
- D. In those instances when an employee is not satisfied with the decision of the school-appointed physician, an employee may select another doctor of his/her own choosing. The employee will pay all costs of this second examination and it must be taken within ten (10) days of receipt of a written report from the school-appointed physician. The school-appointed physician will consult with the doctor selected by the employee. The information provided by the consulting doctor will be evaluated by the school physician who in turn will review his/her original decision regarding the employee. The final responsibility for determining whether or not the employee can work will rest with the school-appointed physician. The procedure described in this Section will bypass the grievance procedure.

ARTICLE XI - VACANCIES, TRANSFERS, PROMOTIONS

A. Definitions

- 1. A vacancy shall be defined as a newly created position or a present position within the bargaining unit that the district intends to fill as a regular assignment (not temporary).
- 2. A transfer shall be defined as a lateral move within a building or this district (i.e., a change from one building to another building in the same employment group).
- 3. A position upgrade shall be defined as a move within the bargaining unit to a higher paying position or a position with more hours.
- 4. An upgrade shall be defined as a move within the bargaining unit to a higher paying position or a position with more hours.
- 5. A promotion shall be defined as a move to a higher paying position outside the bargaining unit.
- 6. An administrative transfer shall be defined as a transfer of an employee which is instituted by administration without a request from the employee.
- B. All vacancies shall be posted in a conspicuous place at each work site for a period of five (5) working days and a copy will be provided to the Association. During the summer months, when school is not in session, a copy of the posting shall be sent to the Association via the U.S. mail. Vacancies shall be posted within seven (7) working days, (or by the end of the trial period when a trial period is involved), of the date created or vacated or the administration will provide written reasons for not posting which will indicate a date when the posting will be made.
- C. All vacant Transportation Paraeducator assignments shall be internally posted for five (5) working days and a copy will be provided to the Association. During the summer months, when school is not in session, a copy of the posting shall be sent to the Association via the U.S. mail. Vacancies shall be posted within seven (7) working days, (or by the end of the trial period when a trial period is involved), of the date created or vacated or the administration will provide written reasons for not posting which will indicate a date when the posting will be made.
- D. Interested bargaining unit members may apply on-line for any posted position throughout the school year.

ARTICLE XI - VACANCIES, TRANSFERS, PROMOTIONS (Cont)

- E. In reviewing an employee's request for transfer or upgrade, due consideration will be given to qualifications, job performance, attendance and other considerations as determined by Administration. When these are judged to be equal by Administration, the employee with the greatest seniority will be selected.
- F. Except for vacant positions filled pursuant to Sections B, C, D and E above, the Administration will make a good faith effort to fill vacant positions from the bargaining unit, however the final decision on filling vacant positions is theirs alone.
- G. Within ten (10) work days after the expiration of the posting period, the District shall provide the Association with a list of all applicants. Within fifteen (15) work days after the expiration of the posting period, the District shall provide the Association the name of the successful applicant.
- H. Unsuccessful applicants may request a conference with a designated Board representative to discuss the reasons why she/he was not selected.
- I. An employee who is granted a position upgrade shall serve a trial period of thirty (30) calendar days. The Board may, at its option, extend the trial period an additional fifteen (15) calendar days for a total of forty-five (45) calendar days. The Board may disqualify the employee during the period and such employee shall be returned to his/her former position.
- J. Employees who change positions within the bargaining unit will retain all accrued sick leave and vacation time. Transferred employees shall remain on the same wage step but employees receiving other movements (i.e., position upgrade) may be placed on any step of the new schedule providing the hourly rate is the same or more than the employee received in the former position.
- K. Employees who change employment group within the bargaining unit shall have all accrued seniority in their former department frozen. These employees can use this frozen seniority to bump back into that employment group if they are laid off.
- L. Since administrative transfers of employees may be disruptive to effective administration and optimum performance, the parties agree that administrative transfers are to be minimized.

ARTICLE XII - DISCIPLINE, DEMOTION, DISCHARGE

- A. Discipline, discharge, suspension or demotion of any non-probationary paraeducator shall be made only for just cause. Such action may constitute a case to be handled in accordance with the grievance procedure. The parties agree that in general, discipline shall be progressive in nature. Depending upon the circumstances and the severity of the conduct of the employee, progressive discipline will not always be required. The disciplinary action taken shall reflect the degree that is consistent with the seriousness and nature of the offense. Disciplinary action, as set forth in this Agreement, shall be defined as any verbal or written warning, reprimand, suspension, demotion or discharge.
- B. Notice of intent to suspend or discharge a non-probationary paraeducator for cause shall be made in writing by the Director of Labor and Employee Services and be delivered to the employee with a copy to the Association.
- C. At the election of the paraeducator, all disciplinary action against the paraeducator shall be provided to the Association. In those cases where the paraeducator elects not to have the Association notified, the Uniserv Director will be verbally advised.

ARTICLE XIII - SENIORITY, LAYOFF AND RECALL

- A. Seniority shall be defined as the length of service within the bargaining unit as an employee in the Walled Lake Consolidated School District and shall begin on the date on which the employee first assumes his/her duties. In the event two (2) or more employees' in the same "group" have the same seniority date the order of seniority will be determined by a lottery drawing by the Association President and the Director of Personnel.
- B. 1. There shall be for the purpose of seniority, six (6) employment groups:
 - a. Instructional i.e. Classroom, Media, Career (CDF), Options Room, Head Start, Preschool, GSRP, Marketing
 - b. Non-instructional i.e. Hall Monitors, Playground, Parking Lot, Lunchroom
 - c. Parent Liaisons
 - d. Transportation
 - e. Bilingual
- C. An employee's employment shall be terminated and their seniority shall cease upon:
 - 1. Voluntary quit.
 - 2. Discharge and when discharge is not reversed through the grievance procedure.
 - 3. Unexcused absence from work for three (3) consecutive working days, without notifying the District and without having a reasonable and valid cause for such absence, as determined by the District.
 - 4. Failure to return to work upon recall, within five (5) working days after the date they are to report back to work, unless the employee gives a reason satisfactory to the Board. Such notification shall be by certified mail "addressee only", or registered mail, addressed to such employee at his/her last address as filed with the Board. It shall be the responsibility of each employee to have his/her correct address on file with the Board.
 - 5. Involuntary layoff of more than three (3) years.
 - 6. Failure to return from a leave of absence within five (5) working days following the end of the authorized period.
 - 7. Retirement.
- D. Seniority shall not accrue for unpaid leaves or while on layoff.
- E. Any member of the bargaining unit who leaves the bargaining unit to accept a non-bargaining unit position, and then elects to apply for and is rehired to a position in the bargaining unit, shall be entitled to retain and accrue such rights as she/he may have had under this Agreement prior to transfer to the District non-bargaining unit position, but excludes seniority during the time spent in the District non-bargaining unit position.

ARTICLE XIII - SENIORITY, LAYOFF AND RECALL (Cont)

F. The Board will maintain an up-to-date seniority list at all times and make the list available to the Association and to the Association President. (List shall include name, bargaining unit seniority date and bargaining unit seniority by group.) The Association President will be provided with a complete up-to-date list as of November 1st every year. An employee's date of hire shall be subject to challenge only the first time an employee's name appears on the seniority list. Other objections to seniority list data shall be filed in writing by the Association within thirty (30) calendar days from receipt of the lists or all objections shall be considered waived.

G. Layoff Procedures

- 1. Layoff shall be defined as a necessary reduction in the work force.
- 2. Before official action is taken with respect to any layoff, written notice of the contemplated reduction shall be provided to the Association.
- 3. If it is necessary to reduce staff, layoffs will be made on a seniority basis, by employment group.
- 4. Any paraeducator who holds a position and is to be laid off shall be notified in writing no less than twenty (20) days prior to the effective date of the impending layoff.
- 5. A paraeducator who is on leave and who has requested a return to work prior to the time notice of any recall has been provided, shall be placed on the recall list in seniority order along with the other laid-off employees.

H. Displacement

- 1. For the purpose of this agreement, displacement shall be defined as any person whose position within an employment group and work site is eliminated by reduction.
- 2. In the event the Board deems it necessary to reduce personnel in a building or District program all employees whose positions are affected by this reduction will be notified in writing no less than twenty (20) calendar days prior to the effective date of the reduction.
- 3. No later than May 1st, the District and Association will set a selection date for all vacant positions. The list of available positions will be provided displaced paraeducators ten (10) days prior to the selection date and all members will be notified of the selection date. Any member by seniority may select a vacant position and their position will be added to the vacancy list for selection. Upon conclusion of the process for selecting a vacant position, a bargaining unit member must work in the position for a period of forty-five (45) student days from the start of the school year before eligible to apply for a vacancy, transfer or promotion.

ARTICLE XIII - SENIORITY, LAYOFF AND RECALL (Cont)

- I. Within five (5) school or working days of receipt of written notification of impending layoff, the paraeducator will indicate in writing to the Director of Personnel either of the following:
 - a. The decision to exercise the bumping process to a lower employment group and the position they are eligible to assume; or
 - b. The decision to forfeit the bumping process, accept the layoff and retain recall rights until such time as recall is effected or the paraeducator terminates the employment relationship with the District.
 - 2. A paraeducator whose position is being assumed by a higher employment group employee, will be notified in writing of the impending layoff no less than ten (10) calendar days prior to the effective date of the layoff.
 - 3. In order to accommodate the various employee work schedules, the parties agree that an employee affected by the bumping process need not be working in order to be accorded the above notification and bumping period.

J. Bumping

A Paraeducator, in employment group A (Article XIII; Section B), to be laid off may "bump" into the position of the lowest seniority person in the lunchroom or playground. If a Paraeducator, in employment group A, "bumps" the request to remain within employment group A is dropped and the Paraeducator gives up recall rights to employment group A.

- K. Recall from layoff shall be made in the reverse order of layoff within employment group or lower classification. Employee shall retain recall rights for a period of three (3) years unless they terminate their employment relationship with the District earlier. Recall or bumping into a less-than-full-time position or lower classification, may be waived by a laid-off employee and will not affect his/her position on the recall list. The recalled employee shall have ten (10) working days to respond to the recall notification which will be sent by registered mail. Failure to respond within ten (10) working days after registered notification is mailed, may be considered a voluntary quit.
- L. In the event it is necessary to reduce full time positions to part time or reduce positions resulting in full time positions that share more than one building, the reduction will first be done by seeking out volunteers, beginning with the highest senior Paraeducator in that position. Failing to obtain the necessary Paraeducator(s) for these reductions will be completed by lowest seniority Paraeducator(s) being reduced in that position only.
- M. Employees with at least one year participation in a health care plan provided by the District will be provided with three (3) months insurance coverage following the layoff to the same extent as that provided during employment.

ARTICLE XIV - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

- A. 1. Any employee or group of employees of the Association claiming that there has been a violation, misinterpretation or misapplication of any provision of this Agreement may process the claim as a grievance as hereinafter provided. The parties agree to make a good faith effort to resolve every dispute at the lowest possible step and at every step of the grievance procedure.
 - 2. a) Prior to the initiation of the formal grievance procedure, the employee shall discuss the problem with the immediate supervisor. This discussion shall be held one-on-one at a time and place where both individuals are reasonably free from distraction. This initial step will be taken by the employee individually and shall take place not more than seven (7) business days after the event or occurrence, which is the basis of the grievance, becomes known to the employee.
 - b) For grievances involving hiring decisions, the informal step shall be with the leader of the hiring team.
 - c) If the matter is not fully resolved by the informal discussion, or if it is necessary or helpful to ascertain further facts regarding the issues raised, a second informal meeting shall be held between the employee and the immediate supervisor at the request of either party. A representative of the Association can be present at this second informal meeting at the option of the employee. The immediate supervisor and the interview team leader may include another administrator in the informal resolution. The second meeting shall be held not more than eight (8) business days after the first informal meeting.
 - 3. Step 1 In the event the problem is not resolved informally, the employee may file a formal, written grievance with the Association with a copy to the employee's immediate supervisor and the Director of Labor and Employee Services. The written grievance must be filed in this manner not more than fifteen (15) business days after the event or occurrence, which is the basis of the grievance, becomes known to the employee. After the Association and the employee's immediate supervisor have received the grievance, designated representative(s) of the Association and the employee involved shall meet with the immediate supervisor in a scheduled meeting within five (5) business days of the date the grievance is filed. The immediate supervisor shall indicate his/her disposition of the grievance in writing within five (5) business days of the Step 1 meeting and a copy shall be furnished to the Association President, the Grievance Committee Chairperson the Director of Labor and the grievant.

- 4. Step 2 In the event the employee is not satisfied with the Step 1 response of the Supervisor, the grievance shall be transmitted to the Director of Labor and Employee Services within five (5) business days of the Step 1 response. A meeting will be scheduled between the grievant and the Director of Labor and Employee Services within ten (10) business days of the receipt of the grievance by the Director of Labor and Employee Services. Within ten (10) business days after the Step 2 meeting, a written disposition of the grievance shall be made by the Director of Labor and Employee Services and a copy shall be furnished to the Association President, Grievance Committee Chairperson, and the grievant.
- 5. Step 3 In the event the employee is not satisfied with the Step 2 response, the grievance shall be transmitted to the Assistant Superintendent of Schools within five (5) business days of the Step 2 response. A meeting will be scheduled between the grievant and the Assistant Superintendent of Schools within ten (10) business days of the receipt of the grievance by the Assistant Superintendent of Schools. Within ten (10) business days after the Step 3 meeting, a written disposition of the grievance shall be made by the Assistant Superintendent of Schools and a copy shall be furnished to the Association President, Grievance Committee Chairperson and the Grievant.
- 6. Step 4 If a full resolution has not been made at Step 3 (or if no formal disposition has been made within the period provided above), either the Association or the Board may request, in writing to the other, that the matter be submitted to non-binding mediation with the Michigan Employment Relations Commission or the Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service. Such request for mediation must be made not more than three (3) business days after delivery of the Step 3 formal disposition or the due date of the formal disposition if the same has not been made. For mediation to occur, the mediation request must be agreed upon in writing by the other party not more than three (3) business days following receipt of the request.
- 7. Step 5 If the matter is not resolved at Step 4, the grievance may be submitted to arbitration by the Association with an impartial arbitrator, provided written notice of the request for submission to arbitration is delivered to the Board no later than twenty (20) business days after either the Step 4 response (if the grievance is not mediated), or the conclusion of the mediation hearing. The arbitrator shall be selected by the American Arbitration Association in accordance with its rules, which shall likewise govern the arbitration proceedings. The Board and the Association shall not be permitted to assert in any such arbitration proceedings, any grounds or rely on any evidence not previously disclosed to the other party. It shall be the function of the arbitrator, and he/she shall be empowered except as his/her powers are limited below, after due investigation to make a decision in cases of alleged violation, misinterpretation or misapplication of any provision of this Agreement or any other rule, order or regulation of the Board relating to wages, hours, terms or conditions of employment.

ARTICLE XIV - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE (Cont)

- a) The arbitrator shall have no power to add to, subtract from, disregard, alter or modify any of the terms of the Agreement.
- b) The fees and expenses of the arbitrator shall be shared equally by the Board and The Association. All other expenses shall be borne by the party incurring them, and neither party shall be responsible for the expenses of witnesses called by the other. The filing fee shall be paid by the moving party.
- B. If a grievance arises in more than one (1) building, or involves more than one employee, it shall be initiated by the Association, and be transmitted directly to the Step 1 Administrator in writing. The written grievance shall be filed with the Step 1 Administrator within fifteen (15) business days after the event or occurrence which is the basis for the grievance becomes known to an affected employee. All Association grievances shall be first discussed informally with the Step 1 Administrator.
- C. All meetings concerning grievances are to take place at reasonable hours and will not interfere with the assigned duties unless said meetings are called by school Administration, Board, Mediator or Arbitrator. All employees directly involved in the grievance or arbitration hearing, as mutually agreed on by the Superintendent and President of the Association, shall be released from their work responsibilities to be present at such meeting with no loss of pay when called by the above parties.
- D. The time limits described shall be strictly observed. Failure on the part of an administrator to timely respond shall not constitute a granting of the grievance. The parties can agree to deviate from the grievance procedure only by mutual written consent. Where such consent extends time lines, it will only be effective if said writing specifics a new expiration date and is signed by all parties prior to the expiration of the normally applicable time line.
- E. 1. If any individual employee has a personal complaint, which he/she desires to discuss with the supervisor, he/she is free to do so without recourse to the grievance procedure. However, no grievance may be adjusted without prior notification to the Association. An opportunity for the Association representative to be present shall be provided.
 - 2. No adjustment of any grievance shall be made which is inconsistent with the terms of the Agreement. In the administration of the grievance procedure, the interests of the employee shall be the sole responsibility of the Association.
- F. The Association will furnish the Board with the names of its Association representatives, grievance committee members, Association officers and Association staff, and such changes as may occur from time to time in such personnel, so that the Board may at all times be advised as to the authority of the individual representatives of the Association with whom it may be dealing. Until the Board has received written notice from the Association, it shall not be required to deal with such employee purporting to be representatives.

ARTICLE XIV - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE (Cont)

- G. During each step where a grievance is reduced to writing, the written statement shall clearly specify:
 - 1. The name or names, and signature(s) of the aggrieved person or person(s).
 - 2. The specific sections of the Master Agreement alleged to have been violated.
 - 3. In what way there has been a violation, misinterpretation or misapplication of this Agreement or rule or regulation of the Board.
 - 4. When this alleged violation occurred.
 - 5. The proposed remedy or remedies for resolution of the grievance.
- H. All documents, communication and records dealing with the processing of a grievance shall be filed separately from the building and personnel files of the participant(s).

ARTICLE XV - MISCELLANEOUS

- A. This Agreement shall supersede any rules, regulations or practices of the Board which shall be contrary to or inconsistent with its terms. The provisions of the Agreement shall be incorporated into and be considered part of the established policies of the Board.
- B. If any provision of this Agreement or any application of the Agreement to any employee or group of employees shall be found contrary to law, then such provisions or application shall not be deemed valid and subsisting except to the extent permitted by law, but all other provisions or applications shall continue in full force and effect.
- C. NCA Co-Chairs At Walled Lake Central, Walled Lake Western, and Walled Lake Northern High Schools, \$3,600 yearly will be allocated for NCA chair(s). At all other buildings, \$1,800 yearly will be allocated for NCA chair(s). Up to four (4) comp or release days per building may be taken at the discretion of the NCA chair(s) with at least three (3) days prior notification to personnel. The NCA allocation will be charged one hundred dollars (\$100.00) per day for each comp/release day used.
- D. The Board will reimburse employees for any damage to eyeglasses (including replacement, if necessary) when fulfilling the responsibilities of a paraeducator. The damage must be promptly reported in writing to the immediate supervisor on the day it occurs. The damage must not be attributable to employee negligence. The immediate supervisor shall forward the request for reimbursement to the Business Office.

E. Employee Substituting

- 1. a. Any paraeducator who subs for another paraeducator in a higher paying classification for five (5) consecutive days shall be paid (retroactively) at the higher rate. In order for this section to apply, the arrangement must be approved in advance, in writing, by the paraeducator's supervisor. If the supervisor denies approval, the paraeducator shall be expected to continue to do normal duties.
 - b. If a paraeducator assumes a position with a lower hourly rate in a substitute role, the paraeducator shall be paid their own regular hourly rate.
 - c. Paraeducators shall not have the responsibility of substituting for any certified teacher.
 - d. Whenever paraeducators who are on the registered substitute list accept temporary substitute assignments, the substituting paraeducator shall be compensated at her/his regular hourly rate for all hours worked in the temporary assignment. If the hourly rate for the substitute assignment exceeds the paraeducator's regular hourly rate, the higher hourly rate will be paid for all hours worked.
- F. A paraeducator who uses his/her own vehicle in the performance of job related tasks as assigned by the immediate supervisor shall be reimbursed at the current IRS rate for mileage.

ARTICLE XVI - HOURS OF WORK

- A. The principal/supervisor is the person who determines the daily work schedule and job responsibilities of all paraeducators in the building or program in one or more buildings. The principal/supervisor has the right to change the job responsibilities of the paraeducator as needed for the smooth and efficient operation of the instructional program and the building.
- B. Unless notified to the contrary, paraeducators will be assigned to the same building and same number of hours as they were assigned in the previous school year. Any change in assignment or hours will be communicated to the paraeducator at least ten (10) days prior to the beginning of the school year.
- C. Paraeducators who work six (6) or more hours a day will be granted two (2) fifteen (15) minute breaks and a thirty (30) minute, unpaid, duty free lunch. Paraeducators who work less than six (6) hours per day, will be granted one (1) fifteen (15) minute break and a thirty (30) minute, unpaid, duty free lunch. Transportation is excluded from Section C.
- D. Any paraeducator who is required to attend parent-teacher conferences, open houses, or other after school hour assignment by the Principal/Supervisor will be compensated for the time at his/her hourly rate (or overtime rate if such hours bring his/her total workweek to over forty (40) hours). Any paraeducator who is required, by the Principal/Supervisor, to attend parent teacher conferences will be given comp time to be used whenever the school schedules its comp time. In the event the Paraeducator is not required to be at parent teacher conferences, other regular work will be assigned. The Paraeducator may choose not to work during after school hour parent teacher conferences. In the event, the Paraeducator chooses not to work, they will still be given the comp day earned off without pay.
- E. Overtime will be paid at the rate of time-and-half (1 ½) for work, including attendance at required classes, over forty (40) hours per week. Employees must have pre-approval of supervisor for all overtime.
- F. Paraeducators work year will be the following days, whichever is greater, unless mutually agreed upon with their immediate supervisor. Three (3) additional days will be added to the work year as outlined in new Appendix B.
 - 1. Classroom paraeducators Teacher work days
 - 2. Media paraeducators Teacher work days
 - 3. All other paraeducator positions Equal to student days and/or program requirements.
- G. Principal/supervisor will establish the yearly work calendar with the paraeducator by June 1st of the previous school year. The yearly work calendar will include two (2) days before the start date of their work year and two (2) days at the end of their work year for the purpose of training, if necessary. This will be by mutual agreement, but the principal/supervisor has the final say.
- H. Administration has the right to change the two (2) training days by giving a thirty (30) day notice.

ARTICLE XVI - HOURS OF WORK (Cont)

- I. When school is cancelled, either District-wide or any individual school building, due to an act of God situation (i.e., inclement weather, mechanical problems at a particular building, etc.) and official public notice is announced, paraeducators will not be required to report for duty and shall not suffer loss of pay subject to Section 6 below. This provision shall not apply when, in the judgement of the immediate supervisor, the attendance of the paraeducator is required or other emergencies dictate the need for a paraeducator as determined by the Administration.
 - 2. If a paraeducator works on a day when school is cancelled (before classes start), she/he will receive two (2) times their current rate of pay for all hours worked.
 - 3. In the event of adverse conditions on days when students are not scheduled to report, but paraeducators are, paraeducators shall report unless otherwise directed by the immediate supervisor or his/her designee.
 - 4. a. <u>District Shutdown</u> In the event of adverse conditions when all students and teachers are released early, all paraeducators (except those who remain at work per section 4c below) will be released within one and one-half (1-1/2) hours after the students have been dismissed in the building, with no loss of pay.
 - b. <u>Partial Shutdown</u> In the event a building is closed early, the paraeducators in the affected building(s) only (except those who remain at work per section 4c below) will be released within one and one-half (1-1/2) hours after the students in the building, with no loss of pay.
 - c. If, in the judgement of the immediate supervisor, the attendance of the paraeducator is required or other emergencies dictate the need for a paraeducator as determined by the Administration, paraeducators who are required to work past the release time, will receive one and one-half (1-1/2) times their current rate of pay for all hours worked after the release time.
 - d. The Association President shall receive notification as soon as possible of any and all building closings.
 - 5. When a paraeducator has a scheduled vacation or dock day and that day turns out to be a day when school is cancelled, the employee will be charged for the time off and will not benefit from school cancellation.

ARTICLE XVI - HOURS OF WORK (Cont)

6. Paraeducators will be entitled to three (3) paid act of God days and will receive pay for additional days when and if they are made up.

Paraeducators who work varied hours on different days shall be paid per the formula outlined in Article VIII, Section A, 2. As for paraeducators whose daily work hours do not vary from one scheduled work day to another, they shall be paid for the number of hours missed due to the cancellation. For example, a paraeducator who works seven (7) hours per day, Monday-Thursday, shall be paid for seven (7) hours for a cancelled day which occurs on a scheduled day. However, if the cancellation occurs on an unscheduled work day, he/she shall not receive pay.

ARTICLE XVII - CONTINUITY OF OPERATIONS/CONFORMITY TO LAW

- A. Both parties recognize the desirability of continuous and uninterrupted operation of the instruction program during the normal school year and the settlement of disputes which threaten to interfere with such operations. Since the parties have a comprehensive grievance procedure to settle unresolved disputes, the parties have removed the basic cause of work interruption during the period of this Agreement. The Association and each member of the Association accordingly agrees that they will not, during the period of the Agreement, directly or indirectly engage in or assist in any strike as defined by Section 1 of the Public Employment Relations Act, any work slowdowns or similar concerted activity. The Board agrees that they will not, during the period of this Agreement, directly or indirectly engage in or assist in any lockout as defined by Section 1 of the Public Employment Relations Act or similar concerted activity.
- B. If any Article or Section of the Agreement shall at any time become invalid under existing or future laws or be held contrary to law by a court or tribunal of competent jurisdiction (from whose final judgment or decree no appeal has been taken within the time for doing so), the remainder of this Agreement shall not be affected in any way and the remaining provisions of this Agreement shall continue in effect.

ARTICLE XVIII - EMPLOYEE EVALUATIONS

- A. All new paraeducators shall be evaluated in writing prior to the end of the probationary period.
- B. After completion of the probationary period, all paraeducators shall be evaluated in writing once every three (3) years by June 30th or the employee's last day of service for the school year, except that paraeducators working in the District's preschool programs shall be evaluated annually.
- C. Paraeducators shall be evaluated by their immediate supervisor or district administrator designee. Each paraeducator shall be given the opportunity to discuss and review the evaluation with her/his evaluator in a personal conference.
- D. Each paraeducator must sign the evaluation to signify that she/he has received and read the evaluation. A signature does not mean that the employee agrees with the content of the evaluation. An employee shall have the right to attach rebuttal statements to the evaluation.
- E. The written evaluation and any rebuttal comments shall be inserted in the paraeducator's personnel file.
- F. The appropriate evaluation form to be used is included in Appendix A.
- G. In the event a paraeducator who is scheduled to be evaluated is not formally evaluated, she/he shall be deemed to be performing at a satisfactory level.
- H. No paraeducator shall be marked unsatisfactory in any category unless a concern or problem has been previously brought to the attention of the employee in writing prior to the evaluation.
- I. No paraeducator bargaining unit member shall evaluate any other paraeducator bargaining unit member.

ARTICLE XIX - EMPLOYEE RIGHTS

- A. No member of the Association who has completed his/her probationary period shall be disciplined without just cause.
- B. Employees, upon their request, have the right to review the contents of their personnel file in the presence of a witness representing the District. Employees may elect to be accompanied by a representative of the Association during this review of their personnel file. The personnel file will be the only official file kept on employees.
- C. Employees are entitled to the presence of an Association representative during any meeting which will or may lead to disciplinary action by the Board. When a request for such representation is made, no action will be taken with respect to the employee until such representative of the Association is present. Should disciplinary action be likely to occur at a given meeting, the employee shall be advised immediately of said possibility and be advised by the Board of the right to representation under this provision of the Agreement.
- D. 1. Any complaint lodged against an employee determined by supervisor to have substance shall be brought to the employee's attention in a personal conference within ten (10) work days of its receipt.
 - 2. The complainant will be identified if said complaint is the basis of disciplinary action to be taken but not in those cases where there is a statutory requirement to report a complaint and the complaint was made anonymously.
 - 3. In cases where an outside law enforcement agency is called in or an investigation is deemed necessary by the Administration, the time limits in this section shall not apply.
- E. The Board shall honor written requests to remove evaluative information from an employee's file in accordance with the Bullard-Plawecki Act. Negative evaluative information will be removed from the file after three (3) years providing there has been no reoccurrence of the type of employee behavior which was reported and placed in the employee's file.

ARTICLE XX - TRANSPORTATION PROVISIONS

A. If Walled Lake Schools are closed for "Act of God Days," but their out-district schools are open, paraeducators will not be required to report to work without loss of pay.

If Walled Lake Schools are open, but their out-district schools are closed, paraeducators will be required to report to work. They will be assigned work by the supervisor/designee. If there is no work, they will sit as stand by until their scheduled run/route time ends. No loss of pay. Paraeducators will be paid for all time in excess of those hours that they would have normally worked.

If Walled Lake Schools are open, but only a portion of their out-district schools are closed, paraeducators will be required to complete their schedule as determined by their out-district school's status. The supervisor/designee may fill time in with other assignments. No loss of pay. Paraeducators will be paid for all hours in excess of those they would have normally worked.

- B. Meal allowances will be paid for field and athletic trips according to the following:
 - 1. If the trip is three (3) hours to less than eight (8) hours, the meal allowance will be Six (\$6.00) Dollars;
 - 2. If the trip is eight (8) hours or more, the meal allowance will be Eleven (\$11.00) Dollars;
 - 3. Receipts for meals purchased must be submitted to the Supervisor of Transportation in order for the paraeducator to receive the meal allowance.
- C. Should a Paraeducator be improperly bypassed she/he shall be eligible to take next available field trip. There shall be two separate rotation lists; weekday trips and weekend/holiday trips. If a trip is cancelled a paraeducator shall receive next available field trip.

Transportation paraeducators will be assigned wheelchair field trips for two (2) or more wheelchairs, including those occurring during regularly scheduled runs. Assignments will be made on a rotating seniority basis according to the field trip roster. A Transportation Paraeducator will be scheduled for all field trips that transport wheelchair children and children requiring medical intervention if the school requests it.

A paraeducator refusal of trips posted on the field trip list shall result in that paraeducator being placed back into rotation.

Should a paraeducator desire to be added to field trip roster after start of school year he/she may do so by filling out a written request and filing it with Supervisor of Transportation. Any paraeducator who signs up for field trips at close of first semester shall be placed at bottom of field trip roster.

ARTICLE XX - TRANSPORTATION PROVISIONS (Cont)

D. Transportation Miscellaneous

- 1. At the beginning of each school year each bus run will be timed. Transportation paraeducators will be paid for a minimum of one a.m. and one p.m. run. Such runs shall be a minimum of two (2) hours and fifteen (15) minutes.
- 2. Transportation paraeducators will be paid a minimum of one-and-one-half (1-1/2) hours for early dismissals.
- 3. The rate of pay for kindergarten, regular noon, and shuttle runs will be at the paraeducator's regular hourly rate of pay. All kindergarten, regular noon, and shuttle runs will be paid at a minimum of one-and-one-half (1-1/2) hours. If a kindergarten or shuttle is combined with another kindergarten or shuttle run within fifteen (15) minutes or less in between, the paraeducator shall be paid for the actual time it took to ride the runs, provided that he/she will not receive less than one-and-one-half (1-1/2) hours pay.
- 4. Transportation paraeducators working on a day when one of the buildings on their run closes shall not lose compensation as the result of such closing. They shall be paid for their regular work day.
- 5. Whenever transportation paraeducators are assigned to any of the three types of shuttle runs and the time between the runs is thirty (30) minutes or less, the transportation paraeducator will be considered to be on continuous time.
- 6. In the event time is added to a run during the year and such addition impacts the paraeducator, causing an overtime situation, the transportation paraeducator will not lose their original time or benefits. If, during the year, time is removed from a run, at no fault of the transportation paraeducator, the paraeducator will not lose their benefits for the remainder of the year, but may be required to perform duties as assigned.
- 7. Transportation paraeducators will be asked to do transportation paraeducators work before any other employees.
- 8. Transportation paraeducators will keep all students' medical records up to date and shall be responsible for keeping all equipment in working order. Whenever such activities are carried out the transportation paraeducator will be paid for the time involved.
- 9. The least senior person who has been bumped shall become the top substitute paraeducator. It is further understood that no paraeducator shall remain as top substitute for more than twelve (12) months from the date of dissolution of a route. Upon the expiration of the twelve (12) month period, the paraeducator shall be placed in the next available run (after seniority bidding has occurred) which most closely matches the time of the dissolved route.

<u>ARTICLE XX - TRANSPORTATION PROVISIONS</u> (Cont)

- 10. One week prior to the start of school and then again, on or about the second Monday in October, transportation paraeducators will bid on runs. All bidding will be done by seniority order. Two work days prior to the first Monday in October, all transportation paraeducators will be given a list of runs, including hours of work. During the period prior to the second Monday in October, all efforts will be taken to have all transportation paraeducators continue on the previous year's run with equal pay and benefits. All bid upon route assignments will be effective the following Monday.
- 11. Whenever transportation paraeducators are assigned to noon runs, they shall receive a minimum of one-and-one-half (1-1/2) hours of compensation and shall be assigned by seniority. Whenever a run needs to be covered, such assignment shall be made by seniority.
- 12. Transportation paraeducators shall work according to their assigned student's school calendar
- 13. Transportation paraeducators will be required to attend two (2) in-service days for in-district training. These days will be scheduled by the Supervisor of Transportation to occur within two (2) weeks of the beginning of the school year, at the semester break, on the teacher in-service day, or within two (2) weeks of the end of the school year. The Supervisor of Transportation has the option to schedule make-up days. All paraeducators who attend required in-service training days will receive pay according to Article XXIII. Mandated First Aid and CPR training is included in this provision. Paraeducators are also required to attend any additional mandatory training or meeting scheduled by the Supervisor of Transportation.
- 14. Transportation paraeducators shall also be compensated whenever they are directed to mandatory meetings and/or training activities.
- 15. All vacant transportation paraeducator assignments shall be internally posted for five (5) work days. A paraeducator on a leave of absence, medical leave, or Worker's Compensation leave may request the Supervisor of Transportation sign his/her name to any available route posting. In order to be awarded the route, the paraeducator must be on work status and be available to work on the day that the route posting comes down. When the posting comes down, the run/route shall be assigned by the Supervisor of Transportation based on seniority. Any name not withdrawn prior to the posting expiration must accept the position when awarded.
- 16. Before the bus leaves the yard, all Transportation Paraeducators will be given five (5) minutes pre-trip to check equipment, such as wheelchairs, car seats, etc. and five (5) minutes post-trip upon the bus returning to the yard.
- 17. If a full-year Transportation Paraeducator takes their summer run off, that Paraeducator will lose the extra sick and vacation time they would have earned as a full-year Paraeducator. The Paraeducator who takes their place will have this extra sick and vacation time added to their bank.

<u>ARTICLE XX - TRANSPORTATION PROVISIONS</u> (Cont)

- E. As soon as possible, an employee should contact his/her designated person when he/she is going to be absent from work. This should be done in ample time to allow the administration to secure a substitute; and for transportation paraeducators shall be a minimum of forty-five (45) minutes prior to the start of their scheduled run, however, all transportation paraeducators will notify administration no earlier than 5:30 and no later than 6:00 a.m. for absences from a.m. runs. Should the employee fail to notify either his/her designated person that he/she will be absent from work, he/she will not receive a salary for the days he/she is absent from work without prior notification. It is realized that in some cases there may be extenuating circumstances that would prevent proper notification. In such cases, the immediate supervisor, together with the Director of Operations, will decide whether payment of salary should be made.
 - 4. Credit on the salary schedule shall be given at the discretion of the Supervisor of Transportation for prior paraeducator experience secured by the paraeducator while in the employ of another school district or while previously employed by the District.
- G. In the event a noon run is eliminated causing a paraeducator to lose his/her run, the paraeducator having the least amount of seniority among those with noon runs will lose his/her run. When the next noon run becomes open, the paraeducator previously losing his/her run will be given the open run.
- H. When it is known in advance that a paraeducator will miss thirty (30) or more working days because of a prolonged absence, his/her noon run, if it begins and ends at the bus garage, will be posted and temporarily assigned to a seniority paraeducator. This assignment will be on a temporary basis only, and when the paraeducator returns, he/she will receive back the previously assigned run, unless it results in an overtime situation.
- I. Any case of assault upon a paraeducator shall be reported by the paraeducator to the Supervisor of Transportation. The Board will provide legal counsel to advise the paraeducator of his/her rights and obligations with respect to non-aggravated assault and shall promptly render all reasonable assistance to the paraeducator in connection with handling of the incident by law enforcement and judicial authorities.
- J. If a paraeducator is complained against as a result of his/her employment, the Board shall provide legal advice, provided the Board is not the Plaintiff.
- K. In the event the District dissolves any bus routes (excluding noon runs), the paraeducator assigned to that route shall have the right to bump to the lowest seniority paraeducator's route. Until the lowest seniority paraeducator secures another route, by seniority, he/she shall be considered a top substitute to be given preference on all substitute work. For year round paraeducators or those with summer schedules, bumping shall take place by individual district (i.e., Farmington to Farmington or Pontiac to Pontiac, but not Farmington to Pontiac).

<u>ARTICLE XX - TRANSPORTATION PROVISIONS</u> (Cont)

- L. Trainer-New paras will be trained by bargaining unit members who hold the position of "Trainer."
 - a. The position will be posted, including required qualifications, and unit members may apply for the position.
 - b. The position will be awarded based on qualifications.
 - c. Trainers will retain their entire route and will be paid their regular run time as a minimum each day that they work as a trainer.
 - d. Trainers will be paid an additional \$0.25 per hour for all hours involved with the training program.
 - e. Trainers will be paid for the July 4th holiday if it is included or is contiguous to a scheduled summer training session.
- M. Once a paraeducator reaches forty (40) or more hours, it must be immediately reported to a Supervisor.
- N. The District and Association agree to the assignment of a Relief Transportation Paraeducator.

ARTICLE XXI - PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT

- A. If additional certifications and/or training's are independently required by Walled Lake Consolidated Schools, the District shall pay the cost of such certification and/or training. Such compensation shall include pay for all hours at the employee's hourly rate, while the employee is in class.
- B. The parties agree that it is mutually beneficial for employees to receive training and education to assist in the performance of their work assignments. Such training can be in the form of in-service education, outside seminars, workshops or training sessions or other forms of professional development.
- C. The Administration has the right to identify and require training for employees, at the Board's expense.
- D. Other education programs that may be provided include: the training of staff when new skills are required (i.e. change in job description and/or new equipment, etc.); attendance at workshops authorized outside of the school district, and conventions and seminars.
- E. Request for Permission to Attend Forms will be accepted from any employee. Final approval of the request will be made by the supervisor and the Superintendent or his/her designee. The approval for Section C above will be granted to those members of the bargaining unit whose position requires, upon mutual agreement of the paraeducator and his/her supervisor, new training or skills. When attendance at conferences, workshops or conventions has been duly authorized, reimbursement for automobile travel shall be the current IRS rate. When possible, share-the-ride should be the practice. Employees shall be released from regular duties for inservice training or approved conferences without loss of salary or vacation.
- F. CPR/First Aid Training/Recertification will be scheduled on the first district wide half/full day of school for professional development.

ARTICLE XXII - FRINGE BENEFITS

Employees employed for six (6) hours or more per day/thirty (30) hours per week in the same position will be eligible to elect insurance coverage for hospitalization, life (with AD&D), dental (including orthodontics) and vision. To be eligible for this benefit, an employee must have completed his/her probationary period (45 working days). The benefit will be effective the first (1st) day of the month following the probationary period. The available coverage under each of those categories may be different depending on the package chosen by the employee. The insurance carrier (provider) will be selected by the Board with notice to the Association. The benefits available for each of the specified coverages are as follows:

A. PACKAGE A – THOSE ELIGIBLE AND ENROLLED IN THE HEALTH INSURANCE PLAN:

1. Medical Insurance

The Board will provide the following medical insurance plan in a HMO/HDHP HSA plan for all employees who are eligible for the plan. The benefit includes the following features:

	In Network		Out of Network
PAK A - Blue Care Network		·	
HMO			
Individual/Family Deductible	\$1,300 / \$2,600		
Coinsurance Amounts	20% after ded.		
Individual/Family Out-of-Pocket	\$2,300 / \$4,600		
PAK A			
Tior 1 Congris/Solost	•	1 / ¢1	5

Tier 1 – Generic/Select\$4 / \$15Tier 2 – Preferred Brand Name\$40Tier 3 – Nonpreferred Brand Name\$80

Tier 4/Tier 5 20% Copay (\$200/\$300 max)

Additionally, an employee may elect to enroll in a Health Savings Account and contribute pretax dollars to fund the deductible.

Depending on the level of coverage, employees may be responsible for a premium contribution.

2. Dental Coverage

The Board will pay the premiums to provide dental insurance. The coverage amount will be based on whether or not the spouse has other dental coverage.

- Without Other Dental (Non COB)
 - Type 1 80%, Type 2 80% and Type 3 80% up to an annual maximum of \$1,000 every calendar year.
 - Type 4 60% up to a lifetime maximum of \$1,300.
- ➤ With Other Dental (COB)
 - Type 1 50%, Type 2 50% and Type 3 50% up to an annual maximum of \$1,000 every calendar year.
 - Type 4 50% up to a lifetime maximum of \$1,000.

- (a) Type 1 benefits are for preventive services such as cleanings (limit 2 per year).
- (b) Type 2 benefits are for basic services such as cavity fillings.
- (c) Type 3 benefits are benefits such as crowns and dentures.
- (d) Type 4 benefits are orthodontic services. No adult orthodontic coverage (19 years of age or older) is available.

3. Vision Coverage

(a) The vision plan benefits available are based upon a Plan 2 program and shall include the following:

Services:	<u>In Network</u> :	Out-of-Network:
Examination – once a calendar year	Covered 100% (after \$6.50 co-pay)	Optometrist reimbursed up to \$28.50
		Ophthalmologist reimbursed up to \$38.50
Frames – once a calendar year	Up to \$65 retail	Reimbursed up to \$44
Lens – once a calendar year		Clear/color tints & coats/ polarized
Single	Covered 100% after \$18 co-pay	\$29/\$33/\$47 reimbursement
Bi-focal	Covered 100% after \$18 co-pay	\$51/\$61/\$81 reimbursement
Tri-focal	Covered 100% after \$18 co-pay	\$63/\$75/\$101 reimbursement
Lenticular	Covered 100% after \$18 co-pay	\$75/\$89/\$119 reimbursement
Contact Lens (in lieu of lens/frame) – once a calendar year		
Elective	Up to \$90	Reimbursed up to \$90
Medically necessary (prior authorization is required):	Covered 100%	Reimbursed up to \$175

(b) If covered participants choose extra options, the employee is responsible for the additional cost of the options to be paid directly to the provider.

4. Life Insurance Coverage

- (a) Fifteen Thousand (\$15,000) Dollars life insurance policy with AD&D from an insurance carrier selected by the Board, subject to the provisions of this section. Such insurance shall pay double in the case of accidental death or dismemberment.
- (b) Employees who have Board-provided term life insurance shall have a thirty-one (31) day conversion right upon termination of employment. Any employee electing the right to conversion in order to keep term life insurance in force must contact the insurance carrier within thirty-one (31) days of the last day of employment.

(c) The life insurance policy shall pay to the employee's beneficiary the aforementioned sum within the underwriting rules and regulations as set forth by the insurance carrier.

B. PACKAGE B – THOSE ELIGIBLE AND NOT ENROLLED IN THE HEALTH INSURANCE PLAN:

1. **Hospitalization Insurance** – No coverage

2. **Dental Coverage**

The Board will pay the premiums to provide dental insurance. The coverage amount will be based on whether or not the spouse has other dental coverage.

- ➤ Without Other Dental (Non COB)
 - Type 1 75%, Type 2 75% and Type 3 50% up to an annual maximum of \$1,000 every calendar year.
 - Type 4 50% up to a lifetime maximum of \$500.
- ➤ With Other Dental (COB)
 - Type 1 50%, Type 2 50% and Type 3 50% up to an annual maximum of \$1,000 every calendar year.
 - Type 4 50% up to a lifetime maximum of \$500.
- (a) Type 1 benefits are for preventive services such as cleanings (limit 2 per year).
- (b) Type 2 benefits are for basic services such as cavity fillings.
- (c) Type 3 benefits are benefits such as crowns and dentures.
- (d) Type 4 benefits are orthodontic services. No adult orthodontic coverage (19 years of age or older) is available.

3. <u>Vision Coverage</u>

(a) The vision plan benefits available are based upon a Plan 1 program.

Services:	In Network:	Out-of-Network:
Examination – once a calendar	Covered 100%	Reimbursed up to \$15
year	(after \$10.00 co-pay)	
Frames – once a calendar year	Up to \$65 retail allowance	Reimbursed up to \$8
Lens – once a calendar year		
Simple	Covered 1000/ often \$25 as may	\$20 reimbursement
Single	Covered 100% after \$25 co-pay	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,
Bi-focal	Covered 100% after \$25 co-pay	\$24 reimbursement
Tri-focal	Covered 100% after \$25 co-pay	\$30 reimbursement
Lenticular	Covered 100% after \$25 co-pay	\$40 reimbursement
Once a calendar year -		
Contact Lens (in lieu of lens/frame)		
Elective	Up to \$65	Reimbursed up to \$65
Medically necessary (prior authorization is required):	Covered 100%	Reimbursed up to \$200

(b) If covered participants choose extra options, the employee is responsible for the additional cost of the options to be paid directly to the provider.

4. <u>Life Insurance Coverage</u>

- (a) Fifteen Thousand (\$15,000) Dollars life insurance policy with AD&D from an insurance carrier selected by the Board, subject to the provisions of this section.
- (b) Employees who have Board-provided term life insurance shall have a thirty-one (31) day conversion right upon termination of employment. Any employee electing the right to conversion in order to keep term life insurance in force, must contact the insurance carrier within thirty-one (31) days of the last day of employment.
- (c) The life insurance policy shall pay to the employee's beneficiary the aforementioned sum within the underwriting rules and regulations as set forth by the insurance carrier.
- 5. <u>Cash In Lieu</u> Employees enrolled in Package B will receive an annual stipend of two hundred forty (\$240) dollars.

C. PACKAGE C – THOSE ELIGIBLE AND NOT ENROLLED IN ANY INSURANCE PLAN:

- 1. **Hospitalization Insurance** No coverage
- 2. **<u>Dental Coverage</u>** No Coverage
- 3. **Vision Coverage** No Coverage
- 4. <u>Cash in Lieu</u> Employees enrolled in Package C will receive a payment of twelve hundred (\$1,200) dollars as an annual stipend in lieu of any other benefits under Package A or B. An employee may choose to enroll in the life insurance. The amount of the life insurance will be deducted from that amount.

5. <u>Life Insurance Coverage</u>

- (a) Fifteen thousand (\$15,000) dollars life insurance policy with AD&D from an insurance carrier selected by the Board, subject to the provisions of this section.
- (b) Employees who have Board-provided term life insurance shall have a thirty-one (31) day conversion right upon termination of employment. Any employee electing the right to conversion in order to keep term life insurance in force must contact the insurance carrier within thirty-one (31) days of the last day of employment.
- (c) The life insurance policy shall pay to the employee's beneficiary the aforementioned sum within the underwriting rules and regulations as set forth by the insurance carrier.

D. PROVISIONS OF PACKAGES A, B & C:

- 1. It is understood that the above packages are subject to the terms and conditions specified in the contract between the Board and the carrier and that the insurance coverage will be continued by the Board for the two (2) month COBRA waiting period following the date of lay-off or leave or Leave of Absence for illness or maternity.
- 2. The Board will make available the necessary forms for enrollment in hospitalization, life insurance, vision and dental programs. It is the responsibility of the employee to timely complete and return the forms in order to have the above coverage.

- 3. The elected coverage shall be provided on a twelve (12) month basis and shall be terminated on the date the employee is no longer employed by the Walled Lake School District, except as otherwise provided in the Master Agreement or by law. However, the employee may continue health insurance for up to eighteen (18) months during lay-off or leave by pre-paying monthly the group rate premiums or as provided by the law.
- E. To be eligible for the benefits in sections A, B and C, an employee must have completed his/her probationary period. The earliest date upon which an employee will be covered by the school district will be the first day of the month following the completion of a successful probationary period. An employee on probation can take out health insurance through the schools during the probationary period or until such time as covered by the school district, provided the employee prepays the cost him/herself through individual arrangement with the business office.
- F. The Board will pay the premiums for a five thousand (\$5,000) dollar life insurance policy (AD&D) for all employees working between 3.0 and 5.9 hours per day. The life insurance policy shall pay to the employee's beneficiary the aforementioned sum within the underwriting rules and regulations as set forth by the insurance carrier. Insurance coverage will be terminated on the date an employee is no longer employed by the Walled Lake Consolidated School District. Employees will not receive coverage for life insurance during a granted leave of absence.
- G. 1. The Board shall not be required to provide hospital/medical insurance coverage to an employee or his/her family members who is/are under another hospital/medical insurance plan or policy which is at least comparable to that provided by the Board, and that employee is eligible to elect Package B or C coverages. The employee must certify to the business office that he/she and family members are not knowingly covered under another hospital/medical insurance plan or policy which is at least comparable to that provided by the Board.
 - 2. An employee or his/her family member(s) who cannot withdraw from coverage under the other policy may request coverage under the Board's hospital/medical plan. The determination to allow coverage must be by a majority of Committee consisting of two Administrative representatives and two Association representatives. The decision of this Committee shall be final and binding on the Board, Association and employee.
 - 3. Employees who are discovered to have provided false certification shall immediately be removed from the Board's hospital/medical coverage program for the remainder of that year.

- H. The Board has the right to compare the cost of the existing insurance packages to comparable coverage. Comparability will be based on the actual number of employees enrolled in each plan during each school year. The Board has the right to switch to a comparable plan or different carrier only one time during any calendar year, in order to effectuate cost or administrative savings. If the costs for the comparable plan or different carrier would be less than the current plan, the Association may elect to switch its membership to the comparable coverage or continue with the current plan with all additional costs being the obligation of the employees, which amounts shall be deducted through payroll deduction. The Association must so elect within thirty (30) days of receipt of written notice to the Association prior to any switch to a comparable plan or different carrier. Such notice shall include the cost and/or administrative savings to be effectuated. It is understood that it may take some months to effectuate a change in plans or carriers and that employees would remain on the existing plan coverage during the transition.
- Insurance packages A, B, and C set forth in the Master Agreement are included as part of the District's Cafeteria Plan and/or Flexible Spending Account (FSA) both of which are intended to qualify under Internal Revenue Code (IRC) §125. Employees shall be required to make advance elections (which are generally irrevocable during each coverage period) as required under applicable IRC provisions and regulations.
 - 2. The District Cafeteria Plan shall permit a participant to revoke a benefit election after the period of coverage has commenced and to make a new election with respect to the remainder of the period of coverage if both the revocation and new election are on account of and consistent with a change in family status as defined under IRC §125 regulations, as the same may be amended from time to time (e.g., marriage, divorce, death of a spouse or child, birth or adoption of a child, and termination of employment of spouse) provided, the new election is made within thirty (30) days of the qualifying event and is made as permitted under the applicable insurance policies.
- J. The coverage in packages A and B above will serve as a comparable coverage to be reviewed each year as required under section G above.
- K. Eligibility and coverage shall be limited by the rules and regulations of the underwriting carrier and all disputes concerning coverage or benefits shall be strictly between the employee and the carrier and shall not be the subject of a grievance procedure dispute.
- L. Eligibility shall be based on the employee meeting the "at work" requirements of the policy or carrier.
- M. The District shall not be liable for an employee's failure to notify the District of a change of status in family which might affect coverage. Employees who do not notify the District of a change in family status within thirty (30) days of the change will be held liable for any costs incurred by the District, beyond the change of status obligation.

- N. The Board agrees to make deductions for employees who elect to participate in any District approved tax sheltered annuity program subject to Internal Revenue Service Code Section 403 (b) and/or 457 Plan.
- O. An employee who is absent due to an injury which is compensable under Worker's Compensation may use his/her accumulated sick leave on a proportional basis, to supplement the benefit received from Worker's Compensation, such that the amount of excludable income the employee receives from Worker's Compensation and sick leave does not exceed the amount of expendable income the worker would have received from his/her regular wage amount according to his/her placement on the wage schedule at the time of the injury. The obligation of the employer is only for the proportional amount necessary to supplement the maximum benefit provided to the employee from Worker's Compensation until the employee's accumulated sick leave is exhausted or the employee is able to return to work, whichever happens first. Should this supplemental payment be found to be subject to the coordination requirements of Worker's Compensation, such that the amount of the Worker's Compensation benefit is reduced, the employee shall not be allowed the use of sick leave and shall receive only the Worker's Compensation benefit provided by that statute.
- P. The Board of Education will provide the state-required contribution to the Michigan Public School Employees Retirement System.

ARTICLE XXIII-COMPENSATION AND CLASSIFICATION

A. Paraeducator Schedule A shall include the following paraeducators: lunchroom, playground, preschool/headstart/GSRP para.

SCHEDULE A

STEP	2015-16
0	10.56
1	12.74
2	13.23
3	13.98
4	14.53
5	14.82

B. Paraeducator Schedule B shall include the following paraeducators: bilingual, special education, transportation, classroom, title I, early childhood, media, parking lot attendant, hall monitor, options/re-entry/LATE, preschool/headstart/GSRP teacher, parent liaison/office, marketing.

SCHEDULE B

STEP	2015-16
0	13.33
1	15.56
2	16.32
3	16.97
4	17.63
5	17.99

C. Paraeducator Schedule C is a grandfathered classification. New hire employees are not placed in this classification.

SCHEDULE C

STEP	2015-16
1	19.34

- D. Article XXIII Compensation and Classification salary schedules shall continue in place for the 2015-16 school year (Sections A, B, and C) with the following adjustments:
 - 1. No steps will be granted to any employee eligible for a step increase.
 - 2. All employees will receive a 1% off schedule payment for the 2015-16 school year only.

ARTICLE XXIV - DURATION OF AGREEMENT

- This Agreement shall be effective as of July 1, 2015, and shall remain in effect until June A. 30, 2016.
- At least sixty (60) days prior to the expiration of this Agreement, the parties shall initiate В. negotiations for the purpose of entering into a successor agreement.
- While the terms and conditions of this Agreement shall remain in full force and effect for C. the duration of the Agreement, nevertheless, it is recognized that matters may arise during the life of this Agreement which are of vital mutual concern to the parties. If such matters do arise, the parties may, by mutual written agreement, arrange for a special conference to discuss the matter. Arrangements for such a meeting shall be made in advance and an agenda of the matters to be taken up at said meeting shall be presented at the time said meeting is requested. Matters taken up in such a meeting shall be confined to those in the agenda. No such meeting shall take place during working hours, unless agreed to by the District.

WALLED LAKE PARAEDUCATORS ASSOCIATION

Nancy Chagnon

President, WLPA

By: Agron Sheposh

Unisery Director, WLPA

WALLED LAKE BOARD OF **EDUCATION**

President, Board of Education

Christopher Titus

Secretary, Board of Education

APPENDIX A - APPRAISAL OF EMPLOYEE PERFORMANCE

This appraisal form is intended for use with: WALLED LAKE SCHOOL PARAEDUCATOR ASSOCIATION

Name of EmployeeLast	First	Date of Evaluation:		
Position in which Employee Department:	is being evaluated: Date Employee came under your supervision:	Building:		
Employee Status		RATING SCALE		
Probationary	Non-Probationary	S - Satisfactory N - Needs Improvement		
Please read the enti	•			
	is an annual appraisal of the employee's performance during the entire to	NB - No Basis		
3. Be specific and prov	ide examples when relevant to support your appraisal.			
Personnel office 20 for bus drivers) there inserted into the em	is to be completed by the employee's supervisor and submitted to the days before the end of the probationary period, and annually (bi-annually eafter. A copy is to be given to the employee, and the original will be ployee's personnel file. In advance of the performance appraisal, the job ther job expectations should have been thoroughly explained by the			
needs some improve strength and offer su in any specific area,	omments" section to indicate ways in which this employee excels or ement. It is the intent of this appraisal process to focus on areas of aggestions for continued professional growth. If improvement is needed please identify the specific nature of the needed improvement and offer such improvement is to be accomplished.			
SATISFACTORY	Individual's performance fulfills the normal job requirements of the posi	tion.		
NEEDS IMPROVEMENT	Individual's performance is below the job requirements but could be development, experience, and/or application.	e improved through		
UNSATISFACTORY	Individual's performance is clearly below the level of acceptability.			
NO BASIS	Used when evaluator is unable to form a judgment on the employee's plactor either because the factor does not apply, was not observed of special circumstances.			
I. QUALITY/QUANTITY OF W	ORK ORK	PLEASE		
c. Follows directionsd. Follows rules and re. Performs duties acf. Quantity of work org. Works effectively a	regulations curately and neatly and according to standards atput	S N U NB		
Comments:				

II. WORK HABITS AND ATTITI	UDES	TIT	AND AT	HABITS	K H	WOR	П.
----------------------------	------	-----	--------	--------	-----	-----	----

a. b. c. d. e. f. g. h. i. j. k. I. m. n.	Is dependable Is punctual Maintains acceptable attendance Follows District and School policies and procedures Accepts responsibility of job willingly Ability to work with immediate supervisor Demonstrates willingness to advance individual job skills Demonstrates interest in work Ability to work well without supervision Uses good judgement Dresses appropriately for the job Is neat and clean Demonstrates initiative Attendance	S N U NB
Comments:		
a. Ei b. R c. R d. R	PNSHIPS WITH OTHERS Iffectively works with other employees elates to and effectively works with students elates to and effectively works with parents/public elates to and effectively works with Supervisor/Administration	S N U NB S N U NB S N U NB S N U NB
Sign	nature of Supervisor	Title:
have review	ed this evaluation with my supervisor and have received a copy.	
Employee's Signature		Date
	e of the employee's signature shall indicate that the evaluation ignature does not necessarily imply agreement with the evaluatio	
└── resp	ement by evaluatee attached. The evaluatee always has onse to any formal evaluation. The response shall be attach nitted to the Personnel Office.	
	loyee ervisor	

APPENDIX B - ADDITIONAL CALENDAR DAYS

The District and Walled Lake Paraeducators Association agree to the following proposal:

- 1. All full time paraeducators will be given the opportunity to schedule three (3) additional days outside their scheduled work days for training, registration, ISD learning opportunities, professional development, other training or learning events related to their work assignment or other district needs. Less than full time paraeducators will schedule two (2) days.
- 2. A committee consisting of five (5) Association members and a matching number from Administration will be created to establish acceptable use of the days outlined in, but not limited to, one (1) above and the guidelines for scheduling the days. The use of these days must be outside the regular work year, both before and after the school year, or during any non-scheduled work day during the school year. The work of the committee shall be completed by March 1, 2009, and presented to the District for approval.

APPENDIX C - PERSONNEL FLOW CHART

Parent Liaison→Building Principal→Director of Community Education, PD & Grants

Title I→Building Principal→Director of Community Education, PD & Grants

Special Education→Building Principal→Director of Special Services

Early Childhood→Building Principal→Assistant Superintendent of Schools

Media→Building Principal→Executive Director of Instruction, Technology, & Assessment

Transportation→Transportation Supervisor→Director of Operations

Bilingual→Director of Community Education, PD & Grants

Preschool/Headstart/GSRP→Coordinator→Director of Community Education, PD & Grants

Playground/Lunchroom→Building Principal→Deputy Superintendent of Schools

Crossing Guard—Building Principal—Deputy Superintendent of Schools

Hall Monitor→Building Principal→Deputy Superintendent of Schools

Parking Lot→Building Principal→Deputy Superintendent of Schools

Letter of Understanding

between

Walled Lake Consolidated School District and

Walled Lake Paraeducators Association

The District and Association agree to the following regarding work days for the 2015-16 school year:

- 1. For all paraeducators with a school year assignment, the following will apply:
 - 175 student days will be required to report
 - 2 training days will be required to report
 - ➤ 2 days will occur prior to or after the start date of school (end of August or beginning of September)

Total Paid Days:	177
Training Days:	2
Scheduled Report Days:	175

- 2. For paraeducators scheduled for teacher work days for 2015-16, the following will apply:
 - Report on September 2, 2015, for a full day
 - No report on November 3 (compensatory day for conferences)
 - Report on November 12 for a full day
 - Optional work day on MLK (may apply personal business day, vacation day, or docked day)
 - 2 training days

Scheduled Report Days:	178
Comp. Day (if applies 11/3/15):	1
MLK Day (optional 01/18/16):	1
Total Work Days:	180
Training Days:	2
Total Paid Days:	182